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Landmarks Commission
Minutes
Wednesday, August 10, 2022, 7:00 p.m.
Kirkwood City Hall
139 S. Kirkwood Road
Kirkwood, MO 63122

Pursuant to notice of meeting duly given, the Landmarks Commission met in the City Council Chambers. Present: Chair Ryan Molen, Commissioners Judith Brauer, Keith Davis, Michael Kleckner, Robert Rubright, Jessica Worley and Staff Liaison Amy Lowry. The meeting was called to order at 7:00 p.m.  

I. Approval of Minutes – Motion to approve the July 13, 2022 meeting minutes as submitted by Comr. Worley, seconded by Comr. Brauer and unanimously approved.

II. Public Hearing
a. Case #8-2022, 102 N. Taylor Ave. (Jefferson-Argonne Historic District) – Demolition of house and attached garage. Ms. Lowry presented a PowerPoint slideshow on the history of the house and findings of fact, including public notification. The house is a 2.5-Story Victorian Queen Anne Style House structure built circa 1880s and is a contributing property in both the local and National Register historic districts. It is a sister house to the house immediately to the north as they are identical in plan and details, and may have been built by Jacob Schopp who owned the property in 1893. The attached garage was built in 1979 and the in-ground pool was added to the property in 1985.

Maryann Reese, applicant, applied for a demolition permit on March 27, 2022, however due to building department staff error, the demolition permit application was not brought to Ms. Lowry’s attention and the 60-day automatic stay has expired. Ms. Reese filed an application for Certificate of Appropriateness for the demolition on June 27. Should the Commission extend the period of review, the maximum 270-day extension would expire December 23, 2022. Ms. Lowry explained that during the period of review, the Commission has the duty to confer with the owner for the purpose of making suggestions and recommendations with respect to any or all means or methods considered feasible and proper for the preservation of such structure. 

Chair Molen stated that the owner should provide information regarding what efforts have been made to look at saving the structure. Ms. Reese reported that she had purchased the property in December 2021 with the intent of remodeling the house for her relocation to Kirkwood in March 2022. She stated that the house had not been taken care of for years and she brought in a structural engineer to evaluate it. She believes the house is in poor condition and would require many updates to be inhabitable. There is currently only one bathroom in the house on the second floor. Patrick Leahy, civil and structural engineer, testified that the house’s condition is one of the worst that he has seen with water in the basement, plaster and floor damage, knob and tube wiring in the attic, obsolete plumbing, and tree limbs hanging over the roof.  
Chair Molen asked if Ms. Reese had explored lifting the house to pour a new foundation. He stated that the same costs for new electric, plumbing, and HVAC systems would be incurred in a renovation, but if a team was passionate and interested in saving the structure, it could be done. Comr. Worley questioned whether Ms. Reese would consider selling the property to someone who would rehab the house. Comr. Davis said that he did not want to squander the opportunity to rehabilitate that house and saw headroom opportunity between the purchase price and the market value of the house next door.

Public Comment: Katie Barton of 234 E. Jefferson Avenue stated that if trees were the issue, her own house should be taken down. She objected to property owners who knowingly come into a historic district for its charm, but then remove a historic property. She also objected to the numerous new home designs with a white and black scheme.  Barbara Byrd of 221 Smith Street stated her belief that if we choose to live in a historic district, we are then caretakers of the houses with rights and obligations to the owners before and after us.  Michael Niemann of 330 E. Argonne Drive said that he looked at the house before it was sold and believes it is a disaster in which none of us would choose to live. His own house is being lifted now for a new foundation to be poured and he referenced the enormous cost. Ms. Lowry also relayed comments received via email from Austin and Kaylyn Peeples who do not necessarily have a problem with tearing down a dilapidated building, but who are interested in preserving the character of the area and avoiding a cookie-cutter replacement house; and from Diane Gorman of 505 E. Argonne Drive who would not grant a demolition request for several reasons: the house is historic enough to warrant keeping it intact; it really fits into the vibe of that block of Taylor; and it is a prominent focal point of the historic Main Street area (next to Eliot Chapel and facing the Farmers’ Market).

Chair Molen stated that the Commission had not been given the work or analysis to consider whether saving the property is feasible. Ms. Reese said that she does not feel the house is memorable as when she gives people the address, no one knows where the house is located. Comr. Kleckner said he was in sympathy with the owner as far as cost of renovation. Chair Molen requested that Ms. Reese bring a concept design for the new house for the Commission to provide feedback before finishing a complete design.

[bookmark: _GoBack]Comr. Brauer made a motion to extend the demolition period of review to 270 days. Comr. Davis seconded the motion. After brief discussion, the motion was approved 5-1, with Comr. Kleckner voting not in favor.

III. Certificates of Appropriateness – Unfinished Business
a. Case #10-2022, 760 N. Taylor Avenue (North Taylor Historic District) – Tim Hollerbach and Nick Liuzza presented changed plans for a new house on this vacant lot. Chair Molen requested that the front gables be steeper in pitch. Instead of the entryway and wing walls, he would prefer a porch. He also requested that the new design be dropped into a streetscape so the Commission could get a feel for the scale of the house. Chair Molen said that the Commission would be willing to call a special meeting to review changes to the design. Comr. Worley suggested plantings to achieve a courtyard feel. Comr. Worley made a motion to continue the case to the next meeting have an opportunity to review other options for the front elevation. Comr. Davis seconded the motion and it passed unanimously. 

IV. New Business
a. Citizens Comments/Seeking Advice to preserve their historic properties - none

V. Meeting Adjournment – Motion to adjourn at 8:40 p.m. by Comr. Rubright, seconded by Comr. Worley and unanimously approved.




